Bourses, chambres de compensation, organismes d'autoréglementation et autres entités réglementées

- 7.1 Avis et communiqués
- 7.2 Réglementation de l'Autorité
- 7.3 Réglementation des bourses, des chambres de compensation, des OAR et d'autres entités réglementées
- 7.4 Autres consultations
- 7.5 Autres décisions

# 7.1 AVIS ET COMMUNIQUÉS

Aucune information.

# 7.2 RÉGLEMENTATION DE L'AUTORITÉ

Aucune information.

### 7.3. RÉGLEMENTATION DES BOURSES, DES CHAMBRES DE COMPENSATION, DES OAR ET D'AUTRES ENTITÉS RÉGLEMENTÉES

## 7.3.1 Consultation

## NEX SEF Limited – Demande de dispense de reconnaissance à titre de bourse et des obligations des Règlements 21-101 et 23-101

L'Autorité des marchés financiers (l'« Autorité ») publie la demande de dispense (i) de reconnaissance à titre de bourse en vertu de la Loi sur les instruments dérivés, RLRQ, c. I-14.01, et (ii) des obligations du Règlement 21-101 sur le fonctionnement du marché et du Règlement 23-101 sur les règles de négociation, déposée par NEX SEF Limited.

L'Autorité invite toutes les personnes intéressées à lui présenter leurs observations relativement à cette demande.

(Le texte est reproduit ci-après.)

## **Commentaires**

Toute personne désirant soumettre des commentaires est invitée à les faire parvenir par écrit, au plus tard le 3 novembre 2017 à :

Me Anne-Marie Beaudoin Secrétaire générale Autorité des marchés financiers 800, square Victoria, 22e étage C.P. 246, tour de la Bourse Montréal (Québec) H4Z 1G3 Télécopieur: 514 864-6381

Courrier électronique : consultation-en-cours@lautorite.qc.ca

### Information complémentaire

Pour de plus amples renseignements, on peut s'adresser à :

Roland Geiling Analyste en dérivés Direction des bourses et des OAR Autorité des marchés financiers Téléphone : 514 395-0337, poste 4323

Numéro sans frais: 1 877 525-0337, poste 4323

Télécopieur: 514 873-7455

Courrier électronique : roland.geiling@lautorite.qc.ca

Serge Boisvert

Analyste à la réglementation Direction des bourses et des OAR Autorité des marchés financiers Téléphone: 514 395-0337, poste 4358

Numéro sans frais: 1 877 525-0337, poste 4358

Télécopieur : 514 873-7455

Courrier électronique : serge.boisvert@lautorite.qc.ca



October 1, 2017

## Sent By E-mail

Autorité des marchés financiers 800 Square Victoria, 22<sup>nd</sup> Floor C.P. 246. Tour de la Bourse Montréal, Ouébec Canada, H4Z 1G3

Attention: Serge Boisvert and Roland Geiling

## NEX SEF Limited – Application for Exemption from Recognition as an Exchange

Dear Sirs.

NEX SEF Limited (the "Applicant") is requesting an order from the Autorité des marchés financiers (the "AMF") exempting the Applicant from the following requirements:

- a decision under Section 86 of the *Derivatives Act* (Québec) (the "Act") exempting the Applicant from the requirement to be recognised by the AMF as an exchange under Section 12 of the Act in relation to the operation of a marketplace in the province;
- a decision under Section 86 of the Act and Section 15.1 of Regulation 21-101 (as defined below) exempting the Applicant from Regulation 21-101 respecting Marketplace Operation ("Regulation 21-101"); and
- a decision under Section 86 of the Act and Section 12.1 of Regulation 23-101 (as defined below) exempting the Applicant from Regulation 23-101 respecting Trading Rules ("Regulation 23-101").

EMPOWERING MARKETS © 2017 NEX GROUP PLC.

## **BACKGROUND OF THE APPLICANT**

The Applicant operates a marketplace (the "Facility") for trading swaps that is regulated by the Financial Conduct Authority of the United Kingdom (the "FCA") and the Commodity Futures Trading Commission ("CFTC"). The Applicant's Facility offers trading of foreign exchange non-deliverable forwards which are regulated as swaps by the CFTC. Additional products may be added in the future, subject to obtaining any required regulatory approvals. The Applicant's Facility enables participants to engage in transactions using the trading methodologies described in Chapter 3 of the Applicant's rulebook (the "Rulebook"), available online at www.nexsef.com. Transactions can occur using the Applicant's order book, which functions as an electronic central limit order book and provides the highest priority to bids/offers. Additional trading functionality may be added in the future, subject to obtaining any required regulatory approvals.

The Applicant will offer direct access to trading on its Facility to participants that are located in Québec ("Québec Participants") and that satisfy criteria for an "eligible contract participants" ("ECP") as defined in section 1a(18) of the U.S. Commodity Exchange Act (the "CEA") and qualify as an "eligible counterparty" ("EC") or "professional customer" ("PC") as defined in sections 3.5 and 3.6, respectively, of the FCA Conduct of Business Sourcebook and as further described in Part III below. Québec Participants may include Canadian financial institutions, registered dealers and advisers, government entities, pension funds and other well capitalized non-regulated entities.

The Applicant has no physical presence in Québec and does not otherwise carry on business in Québec except as described herein.

The Applicant is a limited company organized under the laws of England and Wales. The ultimate parent company of the Applicant is NEX Group plc, a company listed on the London Stock Exchange.

NEX Group plc is a leading provider of electronic markets and post-trade risk mitigation businesses. NEX Group plc is the result of a merger transaction between ICAP plc and Tullett Prebon plc announced on November 11, 2015 and completed on December 30, 2016. In the transaction, ICAP plc transferred its global broking business to Tullet Prebon, while the remaining ICAP entities, including the Applicant, re-branded as NEX Group.

The Applicant will provide its customers with trading and execution services for non-deliverable forwards. A full list of the products traded on the Applicant's Facility can be found on the Applicant's website, at www.nexsef.com.

The Applicant's Facility will enable clients to access the Facility directly either to enter transactions on their own behalf or on behalf of other participants as an introducing broker. Clients seeking direct access to the Facility as a participant, including those who want to trade on behalf of their Customers, must apply to become a "Trading Privilege Holder" on the Facility

LEGAL 1:43379865.6



and enter into a Trading Privilege Holder Agreement with the Applicant. For the purposes of this application, Trading Privilege Holders will be referred to as "participants".

Participants include a wide range of sophisticated customers, including commercial and investment banks, corporations, proprietary trading firms, hedge funds and other institutional customers. Each customer of the Applicant that wishes to trade directly on the Applicant's Facility must qualify as an ECP and qualify as an EC or PC.

Facility participant criteria is described more fully in Section 2.7 below.

## EXEMPTION FROM SECTION 12 OF THE ACT AND FROM **REGULATIONS 21-101 AND 23-101**

## Exemption from the Requirement to be Recognised as an Exchange under Section 12 of the <u>Act</u>

As described in greater detail in this application, the Applicant's Facility is regulated by the FCA and the CFTC. Recognition requirements to be met by the Facility operated by the Applicant are stringent and do take into consideration elements such as governance, fees, fair and equitable access, regulation, market operations, systems and technology as well as clearing and settlement, as prescribed by the AMF.

Furthermore, the Applicant confirms that it has the power to co-operate fully with the AMF and self-regulatory organizations in the Province of Québec, and to provide information and documents with respect to its operations that could be reasonably requested by the AMF.

Based on the foregoing, the Applicant seeks an exemption from the requirement of Section 12 of the Act allowing it to carry on derivatives activities in the Province of Québec without being recognised by the AMF as an exchange or otherwise. We believe this exemption would not be detrimental to the protection of investors in the Province of Québec and would contribute to the trading of derivatives in Québec being more efficient.

## Exemption from Regulation 21-101 and Regulation 23-101

The Applicant submits to the AMF that the application of Regulation 21-101 and Regulation 23-101 regarding marketplace operation and trading rules to the Applicant would result in duplication of the U.S. regulatory framework and hereby seeks an exemption from Regulation 21-101 and Regulation 23-101.

LEGAL 1:43379865.6



## **CONSENT AND INFORMATION**

You will find below, the following information about the Applicant's business and policies under the following headings, which comply with Part 5 of the AMF's "Policy Statement Respecting the Authorization of Foreign-Based Exchanges":

Article 1	Regulation of the Applicant in its Home Jurisdiction
Article 2	Recognition or Authorization Process of the Foreign Regulator in the Home Jurisdiction
Article 3	Power of the Applicant Regarding Cooperation
Article 4	Power of the Foreign Regulator in the Home Jurisdiction Regarding Cooperation
Article 5	Conditions of Compliance

If you have any questions or require anything further, please do not hesitate to contact us.

Yours very truly,

(signed) Steven Bartfield, Chief Compliance Officer

Blair Wiley, Osler, Hoskin & Harcourt LLP cc:

LEGAL\_1:43379865.6

Page



## **Table of Contents**

Article 1	REG	ULATION OF the APPLICANT in its Home Jurisdiction	3
	1.1	Regulation of the Applicant	3
	1.2	Authority of the Foreign Regulator	3
	1.3	Regulation of Products – Review and Approval of Products	
	1.4	IOSCO Principles	6
Article 2	Reco	gnition or Authorization Process of the Foreign Regulator in the Home	
Jurisdictio	on		6
4	2.1	Corporate Governance	6
2	2.2	Board, Committees Representation and Employee Liability	8
4	2.3	Directors Qualifications/Fitness Standards, Remuneration and Limitation of	
	Liab	vility	10
2	2.4	Conflicts of Interest	12
2	2.5	Fees and financial viability	16
4	2.6	Transparency	17
4	2.7	Fair and Equitable Access	17
4	2.8	Regulation of Participants	19
4	2.9	Regulation – Rulemaking	20
2	2.10	Regulation – Record Keeping	23
2	2.11	Market Operations – Outsourcing	24
2	2.12	Market Operations – Enforcement Rules	24
2	2.13	Information Sharing and Oversight Arrangements	28
2	2.14	Systems and Technology	28
	2.15	Clearing and Settlement	30
Article 3	Powe	er of the Applicant Regarding Cooperation	31
Article 4	Powe	er of the Foreign Regulator in the Home Jurisdiction Regarding Cooperation	31
Article 5	Conc	litions of Compliance	32

EMPOWERING MARKETS @ 2017 NEX GROUP PLC.



## **ARTICLE 1** REGULATION OF THE APPLICANT IN ITS HOME JURISDICTION

### 1.1 **Regulation of the Applicant**

The exchange is regulated in an appropriate manner in another jurisdiction by a foreign regulator (the "Foreign Regulator"). The Applicant is regulated by the FCA and is authorised, among other things, to carry on activities of a derivatives exchange, including: (i) arrange (bring about) deals in investments (ii) deal in investments as agent (iii) make arrangements with a view to transactions in investments; and (iv) operate a multilateral trading facility ("MTF"). The Applicant also has passporting rights under the European Markets in Financial Instruments Directive 2004/39/EC ("MiFID") which allows the applicant to provide services throughout the European Economic Area ("EEA").

The Applicant has been registered with the CFTC to operate a swap execution facility ("SEF") in the U.S. pursuant to the CEA effective April 20, 2017. The Applicant is subject to regulatory supervision by the CFTC. The Applicant is obligated to give the CFTC access to all records unless prohibited by law or such records are subject to solicitor-client privilege. The CFTC reviews, assesses and enforces the Applicant's adherence to the CEA and the regulations thereunder on an ongoing basis, including the core principle requirements for SEFs ("SEF Core Principles") required by Section 5h of the CEA. The SEF Core Principles relate to the operation and oversight of the Facility, including financial resources, systems and controls, maintenance of an orderly market, execution and settlement of transactions, rule-making and investor protection.

### 1.2 **Authority of the Foreign Regulator**

The Foreign Regulator has the appropriate authority and procedures for oversight of the exchange. This includes regular, periodic oversight reviews of the exchange by the Foreign Regulator.

The Applicant is subject to regulatory supervision by the FCA in conducting its activities for which it is permissioned as set out in paragraph 1.1 above. In undertaking those activities, the Applicant is required to comply with the FCA's Handbook which include, amongst other things, rules on (i) the Conduct of Business (including rules regarding client categorisation, communication with clients and other investor protections, firm remuneration and client agreements) (ii) Market Conduct (including rules applicable to firms operating an MTF) and (iii) Systems and Controls (including rules on outsourcing, governance, record-keeping and conflicts of interest, appointing a Head of Compliance and Oversight).



The CFTC carries out the regulation of U.S. SEFs in accordance with certain provisions of the CEA. To implement SEF regulation, the CFTC has promulgated regulations and guidelines ("CFTC Regulations") that further interpret the SEF Core Principles and govern the conduct of SEFs. The CFTC also undertakes periodic in-depth audits or rule reviews of a SEF's compliance with certain of the SEF Core Principles.

The Applicant is required to demonstrate its compliance with the SEF Core Principles applicable to all U.S. SEFs. Among other things, the SEF Core Principles and CFTC Regulations require SEFs to have a rulebook and a compliance program, including a Chief Compliance Officer and a compliance manual. A SEF's participant access criteria must be impartial and transparent and must be applied in a fair and non-discriminatory manner. The CFTC requires each SEF to have certain required trading protocols. A SEF must publish on its website certain daily trading data for each swap contract listed on the SEF and must report all transactions executed on the SEF to a swap data repository. The CFTC reviews, assesses and enforces a SEF's adherence to CFTC Regulations on an ongoing basis.

A SEF is a self-regulatory organization under CFTC rules. A SEF is obliged under CFTC rules to have requirements governing the conduct of participants, to monitor compliance with those requirements and to discipline participants, including by means other than exclusion from the marketplace. The Applicant is contracting with the U.S. National Futures Association (the "NFA") as its regulatory service provider ("Regulatory Services Provider") to conduct market surveillance of trades on its Facility for potential violations of the Facility's rules. The Applicant is retaining ultimate decision-making authority with respect to any regulatory services to be provided by NFA.

### 1.3 **Regulation of Products – Review and Approval of Products**

The products traded on the exchange and any changes thereto are submitted to the Foreign Regulator, and are either approved by the Foreign Regulator or are subject to requirements established by the Foreign Regulator that must be met before implementation of a product or changes to a product.

The CFTC core principles relevant to products traded on the Facility include: Core Principle 2 – Compliance with Rules ("Core Principle 2"), Core Principle 3, Core Principle 4 – Monitoring of Trading and Trade Processing ("Core Principle 4"), Core Principle 6 - Positions Limits or Accountability, Core Principle 7 and Core Principle 9 - Timely Publication of Trading Information ("Core Principle 9"). In addition to compliance with these SEF Core Principles, the CFTC requires SEFs to demonstrate that new products are not susceptible to manipulation (see Core Principle 3).

Specifications for swaps that trade on the Applicant's Facility are set forth in Chapter 8 of the Applicant's Rulebook. When the Applicant wishes to add or change a product, the Applicant files changes to its Rulebook with the CFTC. In order to submit a swap to the CFTC as selfcertified, the Facility must (i) meet the submission criteria contained in CFTC Rule 40.2, (i)



determine that the swap is not readily susceptible to manipulation in accordance with Core Principle 3 and CFTC Rules 37.300 and 37.301; and (iii) include in the self-certified submission the information required by Appendix C to Part 38 of the CFTC Regulations. The Applicant would request prior CFTC approval of a swap pursuant to CFTC Rule 40.3 where the swap was a new or novel product or where it was unclear whether the CFTC or the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") would have jurisdiction over the swap, including situations where the CFTC and SEC may have joint jurisdiction over the swap.

It is the Applicant's policy not to make a product "available to trade" under Section 5c(c) of the CEA and CFTC Regulation 37.10.

The terms and conditions of trading the products are in conformity with the usual commercial customs and practices for the trading of such products. Among other things, the requirement that new swaps comply with FCA requirements and the SEF Core Principles means that they contain an analysis of the underlying cash market and the deliverable supply of the underlying product. In response to the Applicant's process for introducing a new product or changing an existing product, as described above, the FCA and CFTC have the right to follow up with questions requesting additional information on the underlying market including, but not limited to: supply and demand characteristics, participant composition, market concentration, deliverable supply estimates, the relation of the swap size to the underlying market, the quality of the product across various delivery facilities and the delivery facilities used for the product. If the Applicant is unable to provide satisfactory answers to the FCA's CFTC's questions, they may require the Facility to withdraw the proposed product addition or change. It is the Applicant's experience that the terms and conditions of swaps that trade on the Facility are standardized, generally accepted and understood by participants.

The exchange maintains adequate provisions to measure, manage and mitigate the risks associated with trading products on the exchange that may include, but are not limited to, daily trading limits, price limits, position limits, and internal controls. This Section of this application covers the way that the Applicant measures, manages and mitigates the trading risk associated with products traded on the Facility. The Applicant's compliance function is responsible for ensuring that surveillance systems monitor trading by Participants to prevent manipulation, price distortion and other violations of Facility rules and applicable law. Pursuant to a Regulatory Services Agreement ("RSA"), the Applicant has contracted with the NFA as a Regulatory Services Provider for the purposes of monitoring the Facility's markets. As part of the market surveillance provided, the NFA uses an automated system to detect, among other things, (a) disruptions of the deliverable supplies underlying a swap, (b) market manipulation of the references price and (c) also monitors the orderly liquidation of physically deliverable expiring swaps. Consistent with other SEFs, the Applicant has determined that it is not necessary and appropriate to set position limits or position accountability levels for swaps at this time.

### 1.4 **IOSCO Principles**

To the extent it is consistent with the laws of the foreign jurisdiction, the Applicant adheres to the standards of the International Organisation of Securities Commissions ("IOSCO") including those set out in the "Principles for the Regulation and Supervision of Commodity Derivatives Markets" (2011).

The Applicant adheres to the standards of IOSCO by virtue of the fact that it must comply with the CEA and CFTC Regulations, which reflect the IOSCO standards. The Applicant is regularly examined by the FCA and CFTC and during these examinations the IOSCO standards to which they are subject are taken into account.

## **ARTICLE 2** RECOGNITION OR AUTHORIZATION PROCESS OF THE FOREIGN REGULATOR IN THE HOME JURISDICTION

### 2.1 **Corporate Governance**

The board of directors of the Applicant (the "Board"), has the power to manage, operate and set policies for the Applicant. The Board has the power to appoint such officers of the Applicant as it may deem necessary or appropriate from time to time.

The Board has the power by itself or through agents, and is authorized and empowered on behalf and in the name of the Applicant, to perform all acts and enter into other undertakings that it may in its discretion deem necessary or advisable in order to promote the sound and efficient operation of the Facility (except such as otherwise required by applicable law), including, but not limited to, the following:

- ensuring that the Facility complies with all statutory, regulatory and self-(i) regulatory responsibilities under the CEA;
- reviewing, approving and monitoring major strategic, financial and business (ii) activities, the Applicant's budget and financial performance;
- (iii) evaluating risks and opportunities facing the Applicant and proposing options for addressing such issues;
- (iv) overseeing and reviewing recommendations from the Applicant's committees and the Chief Compliance Officer; and
- having the sole power to set the payment dates and amounts of any dues, (v) assessments or fees to be levied on Trading Privilege Holders.

Each director is expected to comply with all applicable law and Applicant policies, and promote compliance by the Applicant and all of its employees. The Board discharges its responsibilities



and exercise its authority in a manner, consistent with applicable legal and regulatory requirements that promotes the sound and efficient operation of the Applicant and its swap execution activities. The Board must, to the extent consistent with such responsibilities and as long as the Applicant remains an indirect subsidiary of NEX Group plc, operate within the restraints and delegated authorities set by NEX Group plc.

The Board provides effective oversight of the Facility as described in greater detail below.

Each director must become familiar with, and abide by, the Governance Principles. Each prospective director and director must, before taking office, acknowledge his or her receipt and understanding of the Governance Principles, as well as upon any publication of a revised set of Governance Principles or amendment thereto. In addition, (i) upon request from the Applicant, the director shall certify that the qualification information he/she provided to the Applicant before being elected as a director has not changed materially, and (ii) from time to time the director shall provide an updated statement of qualification information that reflects any material changes.

Directors are required to report suspected violations of the Governance Principles or of any applicable law, rule or regulation by any director to the Board, the Regulatory Oversight Committee or the Chief Compliance Officer (who will subsequently relay any such suspected violations to the Board or the Regulatory Oversight Committee, unless such reported violation is proven incorrect after a prompt initial review of its merits). The Board or the Regulatory Oversight Committee, as applicable, shall determine whether to conduct an investigation and what appropriate action should be taken. Directors may consult with the Applicant's General Counsel if there is any doubt as to whether a particular transaction or course of conduct complies with or is subject to the Governance Principles.

The Board reviews its performance and that of its individual directors on an annual basis, before the expiration of each one year term of office for the directors. The Board, or a committee delegated such responsibility, shall establish criteria for the Board's evaluation, shall conduct the evaluation in accordance with such criteria, and shall make recommendations to improve deficiencies.

Any director failing to comply with, or certify compliance with, the Governance Principles, or whose conduct otherwise is likely to be prejudicial to the sound and prudent management of the Applicant, may be removed for cause at any time by the affirmative vote of a majority of the directors, other than the director whose conduct is at issue, or by the affirmative vote of a majority interest of the shareholders, at the annual meeting or at a special meeting called for that purpose.



### 2.2 **Board, Committees Representation and Employee Liability**

#### 2.2.1 The Board of Directors

The Board may consist of no less than two, and up to twelve, directors from time to time designated by the Board or the Applicant's shareholder. The identities of all directors are published on the Applicant's website and are available to the public.

The Board currently consists of five directors, one of which is a Public Director, as such term is defined from time to time in the rules, regulations, orders, directives or any interpretation thereof promulgated by the FCA or CFTC.

Each director serves a one year term, and may be reappointed to one or more successive one-year terms. Directors must be approved by the Applicant's shareholders in order to assume office. Any vacancies caused by death, resignation or any other reason may be immediately filled by the Applicant's shareholders without a proposal from the Nomination Committee with any qualified person, who shall hold office for the unexpired term and until his or her successor shall be duly chosen. Any director may be removed either for or without cause at any time by the affirmative vote of a majority of the directors or by the affirmative vote of a majority interest of the shareholders entitled to vote, at the annual meeting or at a special meeting called for that purpose. Director appointments may be terminated as soon as:

- (i) That person ceases to be a director by virtue of any provision of the Companies Act 2006 or is prohibited from being a director by law;
- (ii) a bankruptcy order is made against that person;
- (iii) a composition is made with that person's creditors generally in satisfaction of that person's debts;
- (iv) a registered medical practitioner who is treating that person gives a written opinion to the Applicant stating that that person has become physically or mentally incapable of acting as a director and may remain so for more than three months:
- (v) by reason of that person's mental health, a court makes an order which wholly or partly prevents that person from personally exercising any powers or rights which that person would otherwise have;
- (vi) notification is received by the Company from the director that the director is resigning from office, and such resignation has taken effect in accordance with its terms;
- (vii) the shareholder removes the director in accordance with the Applicant's articles of association.

### 2.2.2 Board Committees

The Applicant's Governance Policy contemplates three committees of the Board: a Nomination Committee, a Participation Committee and a Regulatory Oversight Committee. Currently, only the Regulatory Oversight Committee is a standing committee of the Board. The Board may from time to time constitute and appoint additional standing committees as it may deem necessary or advisable. The Applicant may also from time to time establish one or more special committees as it may deem necessary or advisable.

The Regulatory Oversight Committee consists of those directors designated by the Board from time to time. Each member of the Regulatory Oversight Committee shall serve until the due appointment of his or her successor, or until his or her earlier resignation or removal, with or without cause, as a member of the Regulatory Oversight Committee or as a Public Director. A member of the Regulatory Oversight Committee may serve for multiple terms. The Regulatory Oversight Committee has responsibility to:

- (i) Monitor the Facility's self-regulatory program for sufficiency, effectiveness, and independence;
- (ii) Oversee all facets of the Facility's self-regulatory program, including trade practice, market surveillance, audits, examinations and other regulatory responsibilities with respect to participants, and the conduct of investigations;
- (iii) Review the size and allocation of the Facility's regulatory budget and resources; and the number, hiring and termination, and compensation of regulatory personnel;
- (iv) Review the performance of the Compliance Function, and make recommendations with respect to such performance to the Board;
- (v) Review all regulatory proposals prior to implementation and advise the Board as to whether and how such changes may impact regulation;
- (vi) Regularly monitor for conflicts of interest in accordance with the procedures described above under "Conflicts of interest;"
- Recommend changes to the Facility's self-regulatory program that would ensure (vii) fair, vigorous, and effective regulation;
- (viii) Prepare an annual report to the Board and the CFTC assessing the self-regulatory program of the Facility and including a description of the program, the expenses of the program, the staffing and structure of the program, a catalog of investigations and disciplinary actions taken during the year, and a review of the



- 10 -

performance of the Review Panel, Hearing Panel, and Chief Compliance Officer; and

(ix) Perform such other duties as the Board may delegate to it from time to time.

In addition, the Regulatory Oversight Committee may impose controls on the Facility to reduce the potential risk of market disruption, including but not limited to market restrictions that pause or halt trading in specified market conditions.

### 2.3 Directors Qualifications/Fitness Standards, Remuneration and Limitation of Liability

## 2.3.1 Director Qualifications and Fitness Standards

The Applicant has established fitness standards for the Board as part of its Corporate Governance Principles (the "Governance Principles"). The Governance Principles have been adopted by the Board to assist the Board in the exercise of its responsibilities. The Governance Principles are not intended to supersede or interpret any applicable law, and operate in conjunction with the Applicant's articles of association. The standards set for the Board reflect the Applicant's commitment to its shareholders and to the institutions and individuals who rely on it to provide swap execution services, and to comply with its role as a SEF subject to oversight by the FCA and CFTC. The Applicant's Senior Management are also "Approved Persons" under the FCA's Approved Persons regime, occupying regulated functions within the business and are subject to certain requirements including Fitness and Propriety as well as the "Code of Practice for Approved Persons", ensuring the Applicant, its personnel and activities are conducted with due skill, care and diligence, and has adequate resources.

The Board is committed to conducting itself in a legal and ethical manner in fulfilling its responsibilities. Each director is expected to comply with all applicable laws, rules and regulations, and Applicant policies, and promote compliance by the Applicant and all of its employees. The Board discharges its responsibilities and exercise its authority in a manner, consistent with applicable legal and regulatory requirements, that promotes the sound and efficient operation of the Applicant and its swap execution activities.

In order to fulfill their responsibilities, directors (including Public Directors) are selected based on their experience, qualifications, attributes and skills and the understanding that their leadership will play an integral role in fulfilling the Applicant's business objectives and legal obligations. In particular, directors should:

(a) Demonstrate sufficient experience in the Applicant's scope or intended scope of financial services (including ancillary services valuable for the Applicant to fulfill its business purposes); and

-111-

(b) All directors shall be of sufficiently good repute, including the absence of (i) disciplinary offenses that would be disqualifying under Section 1.63(c) of the CFTC's Regulations, and (ii) any felony conviction in the last 10 years, and (iii) any grounds for refusal to register under Section 8a(2) of the CEA. At least twenty percent of the directors must meet the criteria of Section 1.64(b)(1) of the CFTC's Regulations, which generally requires that the person have knowledge of financial regulation or the capability of contributing to governing board deliberations, not be a member of or employed by the Applicant and, together with the other directors, represent a diversity of membership interests.

The exchange has policies and procedures under which it will take reasonable steps, and has taken such reasonable steps, to ensure that each director and officer is a fit and proper person and past conduct of each officer or director affords reasonable grounds for belief that the officer or director will perform his or her duties with integrity. In order to verify that each director is qualified to serve, the Applicant requires:

- (a) a written statement from each prospective director containing biographical information and related background information; and
- Each director must inform the Applicant's Chief Compliance Officer in writing if (b) any of the information in the statement materially changes thereafter.

Upon receipt of the written statement, the Applicant's Chief Compliance Officer will conduct a search on NFA BASIC to determine whether there is anything contradictory to the prospective director's statement, and will attempt to resolve any inconsistencies. The Chief Compliance Officer will report the results of this review to the shareholders and the Board prior to the election of the prospective director.

## 2.3.2 Director Remuneration

Compensation awarded to Public Directors and other nonexecutive directors is not linked to the Applicant's business performance.

## 2.3.3 Limitation of Liability

Members of the Applicant's Management Team are recruited for their particular position based upon their skills and expertise. Their individual goals and performance are regularly assessed by their direct manager as part of the Applicant's performance management process.

Pursuant to the Rulebook, the liability of each employee of the Applicant to third parties for obligations of the Applicant is limited to the fullest extent provided in the CEA and other applicable law. The Applicant's Articles provide for the indemnification by the Applicant against losses or damages sustained by a person with respect to third-party actions or proceedings due to the fact that such person is a Director or other officer of the Applicant.

- 12 -

#### 2.4 **Conflicts of Interest**

Each director is required to act in the best interests of the Applicant and to refrain from any conduct that would be, or gives the appearance of being, a conflict of interest. Generally, a "conflict of interest" exists when a director's private interest, including those of his or her immediate family, is inconsistent with or opposed to, or appears to be inconsistent with or opposed to, the Applicant's interests. This includes a personal interest in an Applicant member (as defined in Section 1a(34) of the CEA), vendor or other person that could be significantly and disproportionately impacted by a decision of the Board.

No director, member of any committee or oversight panel, or officer or other person authorized to exercise authority on behalf of the Applicant, including the Compliance Function (as defined below), will knowingly participate in such body's deliberations or voting, including in any inquiry, investigation or any disciplinary proceeding, suspension, emergency or other executive action (each, an "Executive Proceeding") if such person has a conflict of interest between such person's position acting on behalf of the Applicant and such person's personal interests (each, an "Interested Person"), unless deliberations are permitted as set forth below. Material conflicts of interest include, but are not limited to, instances where an Interested Person

- is a named party in interest in an Executive Proceeding, (a)
- is an employer, employee or fellow employee of a named party in interest or (b) potential named party in interest in an Executive Proceeding,
- (c) has any other significant, ongoing business relationship with a named party in interest or potential named party in interest in an Executive Proceeding, excluding relationships limited to executing transactions opposite each other or to clearing transactions through the same clearing members,
- (d) has a family relationship with a named party in interest or potential named party in interest in an Executive Proceeding (each of (a) through (d) being a "Relationship Conflict of Interest") or
- (e) has a direct and substantial financial interest in the result of the deliberations or vote of any Executive Proceeding based upon either Applicant or non-Applicant positions (a "Financial Conflict of Interest").

A "family relationship" exists between a named party in interest or potential named party in interest in an Executive Proceeding and a potential Interested Person if one person is the other's spouse (including a domestic partner or partner in a civil union), co-habitator, former spouse, parent, stepparent, child or other legal dependent, sibling, stepbrother, stepsister, grandparent, grandchild, uncle, aunt, nephew, niece or in-law.



- 13 -

Prior to the consideration of any matter or significant action that will be considered by the Board or a committee of the Board in an Executive Proceeding, each potential Interested Person must disclose the existence of any potential conflict of interest, including any potential Relationship Conflict of Interest and/or Financial Conflict of Interest, to the Chairman of the Board or the chairman of the relevant committee and may choose to abstain and recuse himself or herself from the deliberations and voting. The potential Interested Person is encouraged to consult with the Applicant's Secretary and any necessary internal or external advisors in advance of the topic being discussed or voted upon. If a potential Interested Person fails to disclose the existence of any potential conflict of interest that he or she knows of, or reasonably should know of, such potential Interested Person will be deemed an Interested Person prohibited from participation in an Executive Proceeding by the Board or committee of the Board, as applicable. If the Board or committee of the Board, as applicable, discovers that such a potential Interested Person participated in an Executive Proceeding without having made the disclosure of a potential conflict of interest, the determination of such Executive Proceeding shall be null and void, unless, in the case of an Emergency action, the potential Interested Person makes the disclosures described below and the Board or committee thereof determines that such potential Interested Person would have been permitted to participate in the Executive Proceeding pursuant to the procedures described below.

If disclosure of a potential conflict of interest is required, a potential Interested Person must disclose all information required under applicable law in relation to any conflict of interest, including:

- (a) In the case of any potential Relationship Conflict of Interest, such disclosure must include the specific type of Relationship Conflict of Interest based on the categories (a) through (d) above; and/or
- In the case of any potential Financial Conflict of Interest, such disclosure must (b) include the financial interest and related position information (including information regarding positions held by such person, positions held by individuals of such person's family and positions held by a firm with which such person is affiliated) that is known to such person with respect to any particular month or months that are under consideration, and any other positions which the deliberating body reasonably expects could be affected by the significant action, including but not limited to:
  - gross positions held in such person's personal accounts or "controlled accounts," as defined in CFTC Regulation § 1.3(j);
  - (B) gross positions held in proprietary accounts, as defined in CFTC Regulation § 1.17(b)(3), at such person's affiliated firm;



- 14 -

- (C) gross positions held in accounts in which such person is a principal, as defined in CFTC Regulation § 3.1(a);
- net positions held in customer accounts, as defined in CFTC § 1.17(b)(2), at such person's affiliated firm; and
- (E) any other types of positions, held in such person's personal accounts or the proprietary accounts of such person's affiliated firm, that the Applicant reasonably expects could be affected by the significant action.
- Notwithstanding (b) above, in the case of a potential Financial Conflict of (c) Interest, no such disclosure is required by a potential Interested Person if such person chooses to abstain from deliberations and voting on the relevant Executive Proceeding.

If a potential Interested Person who discloses a potential material conflict of interest does not choose to abstain and recuse himself or herself from deliberations and voting in any Executive Proceeding, the directors, or committee or oversight panel, as applicable, will determine whether such person is an Interested Person prohibited from participation in the Executive Proceeding. Such determination will be made by a majority vote in accordance with the procedures in the Articles of Association governing decision-making by directors and will be based upon a review of:

- (a) the information provided by such potential Interested Person;
- (b) any other source of information that is held by or reasonably available to the Applicant;
- (c) in the case of a Financial Conflict of Interest, the most recent large trader reports and clearing records available to the Applicant; and
- (d) any applicable law.

With respect to Financial Conflicts of Interest only, and save for where applicable law prohibits it, any person determined to be an Interested Person who would otherwise be required to abstain from deliberations and voting pursuant to this policy, may participate in deliberations, but not in voting, if the Board, or committee or oversight panel, as applicable, determines by a majority vote (excluding all relevant Interested Persons) that such participation would be consistent with the public interest after considering the following factors:

(a) whether such Interested Person's participation in the deliberations is necessary to achieve a quorum;



- (b) whether the Interested Person has unique or special expertise, knowledge or experience in the matter being considered; and
- the position information which is the basis for the Interested Person's Financial Conflict of Interest.

In addition to the general restrictions against conflicts of interest, all Public Directors are prohibited from having "material relationships" (as defined from time to time in the rules, regulations, orders, directives or any interpretation thereof promulgated by the CFTC) with the Applicant which reasonably could affect the independent judgment or decision-making of such director. "Material relationships" are defined to include the following:

- 15 -

- (a) The director, or an immediate family member of the director, may not be an officer or employee of the Applicant or its affiliate.
- The director, or an immediate family member of the director, may not be a (b) member of the Applicant, or a director, officer or employee of an Applicant member (as defined in Section 1a(34) of the CEA and any regulation promulgated thereunder).
- (c) The director, or an immediate family member of the director, may not be an officer of another entity, which entity has a compensation committee (or similar body) on which any officer of the Applicant serves.
- (d) The director, or an immediate family member of the director, or an entity with which the director or such immediate family member is a partner, an officer, an employee or a director, may not receive more than \$100,000 in combined annual payments for legal, accounting, or consulting services from the Applicant, any affiliate thereof, any member of the Applicant or any affiliate of such member.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, (a) compensation for services as a director of the Applicant or as a director of an affiliate of the Applicant shall not count toward the \$100,000 threshold specified in clause (d) of the above definition, nor shall compensation for services rendered by such individual prior to becoming a director of the Applicant, so long as such compensation is or was in no way contingent, conditioned or revocable; and (b) a Public Director may also serve as a director of an affiliate of the Applicant if he or she otherwise meets the requirements set forth in clauses (a) through (d) of the above definition.

Each of the preceding disqualifying circumstances is subject to a one-year look back. Public Directors have an affirmative duty to investigate from time to time, and promptly disclose, the existence and nature of any such material relationships to the Board. The Board must make such findings of any material relationship upon the nomination or appointment of the proposed Public Director and as often as necessary in light of all circumstances relevant to such director, but in no case less than annually.



- 16 -

The Applicant, through its conflicts of interest rules, policies and procedures, as well as its compliance with Core Principle 12 - Conflicts of Interest ("Core Principle 12"), has established a robust set of safeguards designed to ensure that the Facility operates free from conflicts of interest or inappropriate influence as described above. The FCA and CFTC also conduct their own surveillance of the markets and market participants and actively enforce compliance with applicable regulations. In addition to this regulatory oversight, the Applicant separately establishes and enforces rules governing the activity of all market participants in its market.

Finally, the Applicant is committed to ensuring the integrity of its Facility and the stability of the financial system, in which market infrastructure plays an important role. The Applicant must ensure the integrity of a transaction that occurs on the Facility and the protection of customer funds under Core Principle 7 - Financial Integrity of Transactions. The Applicant fulfills this requirement in part through compliance with other SEF Core Principles, such as Core Principle 3 - Swaps Not Readily Subject to Manipulation. Stability of the market infrastructure is enhanced through compliance with Core Principle 13 – Financial Resources ("Core Principle 13"). Core Principle 13 requires the Facility to maintain adequate financial resources to discharge its responsibilities and ensure orderly operation of the market. The rules, policies and activities of the Applicant are designed and focused on ensuring that they maintain best practices and fulfil this public interest mandate. The Applicant operates on a basis consistent with applicable laws and regulations, and best practices of other SEFs and derivatives trading facilities.

### 2.5 Fees and financial viability

All fees imposed by the Applicant are reasonable and equitably allocated and do not have the effect of creating an unreasonable condition or limit on access by participants to the services offered by the Applicant. The CFTC requires that the Applicant must charge comparable fees for participants receiving comparable access to, or services from, the Facility. The Applicant complies with this requirement and therefore fees charged by the Applicant do not create an unreasonable condition or limit on access by participants.

The process for setting fees is fair and appropriate, and the fee model is transparent. The Applicant is required by CFTC Regulations and the FCA to charge all Participants fees that are impartial, transparent and applied in a fair and non-discriminatory manner. The Board of the Applicant has the sole authority to set the times and amounts of any assessments or fees to be paid by participants. All fee changes must be submitted to the CFTC for certification or approval under Part 40 of the CFTC Regulation prior to their implementation. The Applicant provides its fee schedule to each participant.

The Applicant has adequate financial and staff resources to carry on its activities in full compliance with its regulatory requirements and with best practices. Under U.S. SEF Regulations, a SEF must submit financial statements to the CFTC and maintain adequate financial resources to cover its operating costs for a period of at least one year, calculated on a rolling basis. A SEF must also hold liquid financial assets equal to at least six months' operating

- 17 -

costs. The Applicant maintains the current minimum capital amounts needed, and will maintain any future minimum capital amounts needed, to meet CFTC requirements.

### 2.6 Transparency

The Applicant has adequate arrangements to record and publish accurate and timely information as required by the Foreign Regulator. This information is also provided to all participants on an equitable basis. Core Principle 9 requires a SEF to make public timely information concerning swaps transactions executed on the SEF. The Applicant fulfills Core Principle 9 by posting trade data to its website daily, including previous day high, low, open and close price and total volume, and by reporting swaps data to DTCC, the swaps data repository for the Applicant's Facility.

Rules pertaining to order size and limits are fair and equitable to all market participants and the system for accepting and distinguishing between and executing different types of orders is fair, equitable and transparent.

Rules pertaining to order size and limits are set forth in Chapter 4 of the Rulebook. As noted above, the Applicant's Rulebook is subject to the standards and requirements outlined by the SEF Core Principles, and are subject to periodic review by the Applicant to ensure that the limits are fair, equitable and appropriate for the market. The Applicant submits that its rules for accepting and distinguishing between and executing different types of orders is fair, equitable and transparent.

### 2.7 Fair and Equitable Access

The exchange has established appropriate written standards for access to its services including requirements to ensure

- participants are appropriately registered as applicable under Québec securities laws, or exempted from these requirements,
- (ii) the competence, integrity and authority of systems users, and (iii) systems users are adequately supervised.

The access standards and the process for obtaining, limiting and denying access are fair, transparent and applied reasonably.

The exchange does not unreasonably prohibit, condition or limit access by a person or company to services offered by it.

The exchange does not:

(i) permit unreasonable discrimination among participants, or

- 18 –

(ii) impose any burden on competition that is not reasonably necessary and appropriate.

The exchange keeps records of each grant and each denial or limitation of access, including reasons for granting, denying or limiting access.

Consistent with applicable law, including FCA requirements and SEF Core Principles, the Facility provides access to participants on a fair, non-discriminatory and open basis. Participant status, and access to, and usage of, the Facility in such capacity is available to all market participants that meet the criteria set forth by the Applicant and engage in transactions on the Facility in accordance with the Facility's rules. Chapter 2 of the Rulebook set out the admission and eligibility criteria that participants must meet. Among other requirements, Rulebook standards require that participants must:

- be of good financial standing and meet the financial and related reporting requirements set forth in Chapter 2 of the Rulebook.
- upon initial application for trading privileges, represent to the Applicant that it is an ECP and EC or PC. In addition, at least annually, the participant must represent that it has been and continues to be as of such date, an ECP and EC or PC:
- notify the Applicant's Chief Compliance Officer immediately upon becoming aware that it fails to meet its minimum financial requirements; and
- demonstrate a capacity to adhere to all applicable rules of the Facility, rules of any clearing agency to which the participant submits swaps for clearing (if applicable), FCA regulations, CFTC Regulations and SRO regulations, including those concerning record-keeping, reporting, financial requirements and trading procedures.

Québec participants must be registered under Québec securities laws, exempt from the registration requirements or not subject to the registration requirements.

Core Principle 11 requires that, unless necessary or appropriate to achieve the purposes of applicable law, a SEF should avoid (a) adopting any rules or taking any actions that result in any unreasonable restraints of trade; or (B) imposing any material anticompetitive burden on trading. As such, the Applicant does not implement rules that would impose any burden on competition that is not reasonably necessary and appropriate because such rules would not meet SEF Core Principle requirements.

The Applicant may deny the grant of trading privileges, prevent a person from becoming or remaining a participant if it would cause the Applicant to be in violation of any applicable law.

- 19 -

The Applicant keeps records of each grant and each denial or limitation of access, including reasons for granting, denying or limiting access.

Pursuant to the procedures set forth in Rule 205(e) of the Rulebook, any applicant who is denied trading privileges or any participant who has privileges removed may request, in writing within 7 days of receiving written notice of the Applicant's decision, reasons for the Applicant's decision. The Applicant must provide such reasons in writing within 14 days of receiving the request. Within 14 days of receiving the Applicant's written response, the applicant or participant, as the case may be, may request, in writing, that the Board (or the Participation Committee, if established) reconsider the Applicant's initial decision and may provide any written representations or other information that the applicant or participant, as the case may be, believes is relevant to the reconsideration. The Board (or Participation Committee) must then, within 28 days of receiving the applicant or participant's appeal request, confirm, reverse or modify the initial decision and will promptly notify the applicant or participant as the case may be, accordingly. The Board (or Participation Committee) may in its discretion schedule a hearing or establish any other process that it believes is necessary and appropriate to consider the request for reconsideration. Any decision by the Board (or Participation Committee) then made constitutes the final action of the Facility with respect to the matter in question. In the event that the Board (or Participation Committee) upholds the decision to deny access, the applicant may then appeal to the CFTC in the manner provided in CFTC Rule 9.20.

No determination to discontinue a person's trading privileges take effect until the review procedures hereunder have been exhausted or the time for review has expired.

### 2.8 **Regulation of Participants**

The Applicant has the authority, resources, capabilities, systems and processes to allow it to perform its regulation functions, whether directly or indirectly through a regulation services provider, including setting requirements governing the conduct of its participants, monitoring their conduct, and appropriately disciplining them for violations of exchange requirements.

A SEF is a self-regulatory organization under CFTC rules. A SEF is obliged under CFTC rules to have requirements governing the conduct of participants, to monitor compliance with those requirements and to discipline participants, including by means other than exclusion from the marketplace. Participants are required to comply with a significant number of rules governing trading on the Facility pursuant to the Rulebook. The applicable rules are primarily located in Chapter 3 (Trading Procedures) and Chapter 4 (Trading Standards) of the Rulebook.

The Applicant is contracting with the NFA for the NFA to conduct market surveillance of its Facility trades. The NFA staff are responsible for conducting trade practice surveillance and market surveillance for the Applicant. This includes reviewing messages and deals on an ongoing basis to determine if there are any potential violations of the Applicant's Rulebook and monitoring compliance with market manipulation rules and the orderly liquidation of physically delivered expiring swaps. NFA has developed an automated surveillance system known as



- 20 -

Sophisticated Warning Analysis Profiling System, or "SWAPS". The NFA staff uses SWAPS to effectively and efficiently profile markets and Participants, query the Applicant's audit trail, generate automated trade exception reports and conduct daily monitoring of prices, volume and market news. In addition to the information collected automatically by SWAPS, information is gathered by NFA staff from a variety of other sources to perform surveillance. NFA investigators are grouped into Investigation Teams organized by the Applicant and by asset class to ensure that the NFA provides adequate staff with sufficient expertise to oversee the Applicant's market.

The Applicant expends considerable human, technological and financial resources that are focused on the maintenance of fair, efficient, competitive and transparent markets, and the protection of all Facility participants from fraud, manipulation and other abusive trading practices. The Applicant's market surveillance activities include a broad range of interconnected efforts that include trade practice reviews, data quality assurance audits and enforcement activities. To fulfill its mandate to effectively monitor and enforce the Facility's rules, the Applicant has established an automated trade surveillance system capable of detecting potential trade practice and violations of the Applicant's Rulebook. Participants are required to comply with a significant number of rules governing trading on the Facility pursuant to the Facility's rules. The applicable rules are primarily located in Chapter 4 (Trading Standards) of the Rulebook.

Investigating and enforcing rule violations are necessary components of regulatory safeguards. The Facility's disciplinary rules, including the establishment of panels, conducting of investigations, prosecution of violations and imposition of sanctions are described in Chapter 5 (Rule Enforcement) of the Rulebook and are described in Part 7 below.

The Applicant is dedicated to safeguarding the integrity of its Facility, and ensuring that it is free from manipulation and other abusive practices. These efforts are a necessary component of efficiently working markets, and so it is committed to ensuring that participants are able to use the Facility with the knowledge that it remains open and transparent.

Specifically with reference to regulatory technology, the Applicant has made significant investments in this area, including staff dedicated solely to the support and continuous development of its regulatory technology infrastructure, ensuring that the Applicant's regulatory and market protection capabilities anticipate and evolve with the changing dynamics of the marketplace. The Applicant has developed an audit trail of market activity and powerful and flexible data query and analytical tools that allow its regulatory staff to examine real-time and historical order, transaction data, maintain profiles of markets and participants, and to detect trading patterns potentially indicative of market abuses.

### 2.9 Regulation – Rulemaking

The Applicant has rules, policies and other similar instruments ("Rules") that are designed to appropriately govern the operations and activities of participants and do not permit unreasonable discrimination among participants or impose any burden on competition that is not reasonably

- 21 -

necessary or appropriate. Pursuant to its obligations under the regulatory oversight of the FCA, under the CEA and under CFTC Regulations, the Applicant has implemented rules, policies and other similar instruments that govern the operations and activities of its participants. The Applicant's rules are covered in Chapters 1 through 8 of its Rulebook, which include: Chapter 1 (Market Governance), Chapter 2 (Trading Privileges), Chapter 3 (Trading Procedures), Chapter 4 (Trading Standards), Chapter 5 (Rule Enforcement), Chapter 6 (Contracts to be Traded), Chapter 8 (Contract Specifications) and Confidential Chapter 9 (Trading Protocols). The Applicant believes that its rules and policies that govern the activities of Participants are consistent with the rules and policies of other derivatives marketplaces and therefore do not impose any burden on competition that is not reasonably necessary or appropriate.

The Applicant's Rulebook is subject to the standards and requirements outlined by FCA regulations and the SEF Core Principles. At a high level, the Applicant's Rulebook seeks to ensure fair and orderly markets accessible to all eligible participants. This aim is accomplished by establishing rules that reflect the FCA regulations and SEF Core Principle criteria, that are not contrary to the public interest, and are designed to:

- (a) **ensure compliance with applicable legislation.** The Applicant is obligated to comply with FCA regulations. Also, the Applicant is obligated to comply with the CEA, the SEF Core Principles and the CFTC Regulations (collectively, the "U.S. SEF Regulations"). As a result, the Applicant must implement rules that require compliance with FCA regulations and the U.S. SEF Regulations by its participants. SEF Core Principle 1 – Compliance with Core Principles requires a swaps trading facility to comply with all applicable CFTC requirements and CEA core principles to be designated a SEF and maintain such designation. The Applicant proactively ensures compliance with all applicable laws and regulations, evidenced in part by its regular dialogue with the CFTC, including public commenting on proposed regulations. Core Principle 2 requires SEFs to ensure participants consent to SEF rules and jurisdiction prior to accessing its markets. Chapter 2 of the Applicant's Rulebook governs membership requirements and establishes compliance with the rules that brings market participants within the jurisdiction of the CFTC and the scope of the SEF Core Principles.
- prevent fraudulent and manipulative acts and practices. Core Principle 2 (b) requires a SEF to collect information, examine members' records, direct supervision of the market, maintain sufficient compliance staff, establish procedures for and conduct audit trail reviews, perform real-time market monitoring and market surveillance and establish an automated trade surveillance system. The Applicant has instituted all these controls. Core Principle 3 requires a SEF to ensure the swaps it trades are not readily susceptible to manipulation. The Applicant complies with this Core Principle by including narrative descriptions of the product terms and conditions of every

- 22 -

swap and by certifying in its CFTC Rule 40.2 submission that each swap is not readily susceptible to manipulation in accordance with Core Principle 3 and the criteria set forth in Appendix C to Part 38 of the CFTC Regulations. Also, Chapters SEF3 and 4 of the Applicant's Rulebook prescribes trading practices and trading conduct requirements, including prohibited trading activities and prohibitions on fictitious trades, fraudulent activity and manipulation.

- promote just and equitable principles of trade. Core Principle 9 requires a (c) SEF to promote transparency by making timely public disclosures of trading information. The Applicants conforms to this Core Principle by publishing daily information on settlement prices, volume, open interests, and opening and closing ranges for actively traded swaps. Core Principle 7 requires a SEF to ensure the financial integrity of transactions entered into on its markets. The Applicant's data and order entry feed systems offer simultaneous and equivalent access to all market participants. Core Principle 11 prohibits the imposition of unreasonable restraints or uncompetitive burdens on trade. Throughout its rulebook, the Applicant has established transparent and objective standards to prevent unreasonable restraints on trade and foster competitive and open market participation. Additionally, section 25 of the Applicant's compliance manual requires that compliance personnel ensure the Applicant does not adopt any rule or take any action that would result in any unreasonable restraint of trade or impose any material anticompetitive burden on trading or clearing. The Applicant believes that compliance with these Core Principles, which require transparency, financial integrity, fair access and fair competition among participants, promotes just and equitable principles of trade.
- (d) foster co-operation and co-ordination with persons or companies engaged in regulating, clearing, settling, processing information with respect to, and facilitating transactions in the products traded on the exchange. Rule 206 of the Rulebook authorizes the Applicant to enter into information-sharing arrangements as it determines necessary or advisable to obtain any necessary information, to perform any monitoring of trading or trade processing, to provide information to the CFTC upon request and to carry out such international information-sharing agreements as the CFTC may require. Furthermore, the Applicant may enter into any arrangement with any other person (including any governmental authority (such as the Québec Autorité des marchés financiers), trading facility or clearing organization) where the Applicant determines such person exercises a legal or regulatory function under any applicable law or considers the arrangement to be in furtherance of the operation or duties of the Applicant under applicable law.
- (e) promote a framework for disciplinary and enforcement actions. Core Principle 2 requires a SEF to adopt a rule enforcement program, disciplinary



- procedures and sanctions. In response to this requirement, Chapter 5 of the Applicant's Rulebook sets forth the Facility's rules for rule enforcement and Chapter 7 prescribes the Applicant's procedures for dispute resolution.
- (f) **ensure a fair and orderly market.** Core Principle 2 requires a SEF to establish rules governing the operation of the SEF, including orderly trading procedures and rule enforcement programs. Core Principle 3 requires a SEF to ensure that swaps traded on the facility are not readily subject to manipulation. Core Principle 4 requires a SEF to establish procedures for monitoring of trading and trade process. The Applicant complies with these Core Principles by prescribing trading rules, collecting and evaluating market activity data, by maintaining and auditing its real-time monitoring program, and by auditing historical data to detect trading abuses. Core Principle 9 requires timely public disclosure of trade information, all of which is published daily. SEF Core Principle 14 – System Safeguards requires a SEF to establish and maintain risk analysis, emergency procedure, and periodic systems testing programs. The Applicant periodically reviews its programs and procedures, including risk analysis, emergency planning, and systems testing. The Applicant regularly audits systems and technology tests both for technical and regulatory compliance. The Applicant believes that compliance with these Core Principles, which require effective trading rules, real-time and post-trade monitoring, public data dissemination and risk management procedures and testing, ensure a fair and orderly market.

### 2.10 Regulation – Record Keeping

The Applicant has and maintains adequate systems in place for the keeping of books and records, including, but not limited to, those concerning the operations of the exchange, participant applications (and denials of participant access, including reasons), audit trail information on all trades, investigations and compliance with, and/or violations of exchange requirements.

The Applicant collects data on a daily basis related to its regulated activity in compliance with Core Principle 10 - Recordkeeping and Reporting. The Applicant is required to maintain records of all activities relating to its business, including data related to order messaging, order execution and pricing. Data is collected from across the Facility, independent of whether the transaction was privately negotiated or matched in the central limit order book. The Applicant maintains a precise and complete data history, referred to as the audit trail, for every order entered and transaction executed across the Facility. Audit trail information for each transaction includes the order instructions, entry time, modification time, execution time, price, quantity, account identifier and parties to the transaction. On a daily basis, files of all electronic order and cleared trade information are archived to non-rewritable media, and copies are stored at multiple locations to ensure redundancy and critical safeguarding of the data. Furthermore, as a safeguard, the CFTC and the Applicant require participants to maintain all audit trail data for a minimum of five years.



- 24 -

### 2.11 **Market Operations – Outsourcing**

Where the Applicant has outsourced any of its key services or systems to a service provider, it has appropriate and formal arrangements and processes in place that permit it to meet its obligations and that are in accordance with industry best practices.

The Applicant has entered into several licensing and services agreements with affiliates and unaffiliated third parties for the use of (i) credit checking and trade reporting technology, (ii) the Facility's matching engine, (iii) front, middle and back office functionality (including trade input and execution, booking and confirmation, monitoring, invoicing and billing), (iv) software and (v) various support services, including operations and compliance support, trade reporting, books and records, on-boarding of clients, telecommunications and information technology. These agreements permit the Applicant to meet its obligations and are in accordance with industry best practices. The outsourcing arrangements have terms that allow the Applicant to monitor the services provided to ensure that the Applicant meets its regulatory obligations with respect to the outsourced service and that the any services are provided in accordance with industry best practices. The Applicant at all times retains responsibility for any functions delegated to any service provider, including the NFA, and the ultimate decision making authority.

The Applicant has contracted with the NFA to perform certain surveillance, investigative and regulatory functions under the Applicant's Rulebook.

## **Market Operations – Enforcement Rules**

For any decision made by the Applicant that affects a participant, or an applicant to be a participant, including a decision in relation to access, exemptions, or discipline, the exchange ensures that: (i) parties are given an opportunity to be heard or make representations, and (ii) it keeps a record of, gives reasons for, and provides for appeals or reviews of its decisions.

SEF Core Principle 2 require the Applicant to adopt a rule enforcement program, disciplinary procedures and sanctions. In response to this requirement, Chapter 5 of the Applicant's Rulebook sets out the Applicant's rules for rule enforcement and Chapter 7 prescribes the Applicant's dispute resolution procedures.

The Applicant has the authority to initiate and conduct investigations, and enforce remedial action for breaches, and to impose sanctions for such violations. It is the duty of the Applicant's Chief Compliance Officer to enforce the rules, but the Chief Compliance Officer may also delegate such authority to market regulation staff, which consists of employees of the Applicant and the NFA ("Market Regulation Staff").

The Market Regulation Staff have the authority to conduct investigations of possible violations of the Rulebook, prepare written reports respecting such investigations, furnish such reports to

- 25 -

the Applicant's review panel (the "Review Panel") and conduct the prosecution of such violations. An investigation must be commenced upon receipt of a request from CFTC staff or receipt of information by the Facility that, in the judgment of the Market Regulation Staff, indicates a reasonable basis for finding that a violation has occurred or will occur. The Applicant maintains records of all investigations conducted by the Applicant in accordance with its recordkeeping policy.

If it is concluded that a violation may have occurred, the participant may be issued a warning letter or an investigation report concerning the matter may be filed with the Review Panel. No more than one warning letter may be issued to the same person found to have committed the same violation more than once in a rolling 12-month period. The investigation report must include the reason the investigation was initiated; a summary of the complaint, if any; the relevant facts; Market Regulation Staff's analysis and conclusions; and a recommendation as to whether disciplinary action should be pursued. The report may also include the participant's disciplinary history at the Facility, including copies of any warning letters.

The Review Panel has the power to direct that an investigation of any suspected violation be conducted by the Market Regulation Staff, and shall hear any matter referred to it by the Market Regulation Staff regarding a suspected violation. Upon receipt of an investigation report, the Review Panel shall promptly review the report and, within thirty (30) days of receipt, take one of the following actions:

- If the Review Panel determines that additional investigation or evidence is (a) needed, it shall promptly direct the Market Regulation Staff to conduct further investigation;
- (b) If the Review Panel determines that no reasonable basis exists for finding a violation or that prosecution is otherwise unwarranted, it may direct that no further action be taken. Such determination must be in writing and must include a written statement setting forth the facts and analysis supporting the decision; or
- (c) If the Review Panel determines that a reasonable basis exists for finding a violation and adjudication is warranted, it must direct that the participant alleged to have committed the violation be served with a notice of charges (as set forth in Rule 504 of the Rulebook).

If the Review Panel determines that there may have been a violation but that no adjudication is warranted, the Review Panel may issue a warning letter to the participant informing it that there may have been a violation and that such continued activity may result in disciplinary sanctions.

The Review Panel is appointed by the Board, and must be comprised of five persons, including at least two participants and at least two non-participants. The Board must appoint as chairman (the "Review Panel Chairman") of the Review Panel a person who qualifies as a "Public Director" (i.e. an independent person).



- 26 -

Where a violation is determined to have occurred, no more than one warning letter for the same potential violation may be issued to the same person during a rolling 12 month period.

If the Review Panel determines that a reasonable basis exists for finding a violation and adjudication is warranted, the Chief Compliance Officer shall serve a notice of charges (a "Notice") on the participant alleged to have been responsible for the violation (such participant, the "Respondent").

The Respondent shall serve on the Chief Compliance Officer a written answer (an "Answer") to the Notice and a written request for a hearing on the charges within thirty (30) days of the date of service of the Notice. The Answer must include a statement that the Respondent admits, denies, or does not have and is unable to obtain sufficient information to deny each allegation.

Formal hearings on any Notice shall be conducted by the "Hearing Panel" selected by the Board. The Hearing Panel may not include any members of the Market Regulation Staff, or any person involved in adjudicating any other stage of the same proceeding. The Hearing Panel must meet the composition detailed in CFTC Regulation 1.64(c), which requires that whenever the Hearing Panel is acting with respect to a disciplinary action in which the Respondent is a member of the Board, the Review Panel or the Hearing Panel or when the suspected violation involves manipulation (or attempted manipulation) of the price of a Contract or conduct which directly results in financial harm to a non-member of the Applicant that: (a) at least one member of the Hearing Panel is not a member of the Facility; ; and (b) the Hearing Panel include sufficient different membership interests so as to ensure fairness and to prevent special treatment or preference for any person in the conduct of the Hearing Panel's responsibilities.

Prior to the commencement of the hearing, the Hearing Panel may accept a written offer of settlement from the Respondent, whereby the Respondent, without either admitting or denying any violations, may agree to: (1) a cease and desist order; (2) a fine for each violation plus the monetary value of any benefit received as a result of the violation (provided that in no case shall any fine exceed \$100,000 per violation); (3) restitution of any counterparty harm; and/or (4) revocation or suspension of trading privileges.

Rule 510 sets out the Applicant's procedures for holding a hearing. After the hearing is complete, the Hearing Panel must render a written decision based upon the weight of evidence and must provide a copy to the Respondent. There is no right of a Respondent to appeal a decision by the Hearing Panel to the Facility. However, a disciplinary action may be appealed to the CFTC pursuant to Part 9 of the CFTC Regulations.

The Applicant or the Foreign Regulator has the jurisdiction to perform member and market regulation, including the ability to set rules, conduct compliance reviews and perform surveillance and enforcement. The Applicant operates a Facility that is regulated by the FCA (as an MTF) and the CFTC as a SEF. A SEF is a self-regulatory organization under CFTC rules and has certain obligations to monitor participants' trading activity on the Facility under Sections 37.203(e), 37.401, 37.402 and 37.403 of the CEA.



- 27 -

The Applicant or the Foreign Regulator maintains appropriate systems, resources and procedures for evaluating compliance with exchange and legislative requirements and for disciplining participants.

Core Principle 2 requires a SEF to collect information, examine members' records, direct supervision of the market, maintain sufficient compliance staff, establish procedures for and conduct audit trail reviews, perform real-time market monitoring and market surveillance and establish an automated trade surveillance system. The Applicant has instituted all these controls and has adequate resources available to ensure that controls are properly applied. Principle 2 also requires a SEF to adopt a rule enforcement program, disciplinary procedures and sanctions. Section 7 of this application describes the resources available to the Facility to investigate and discipline participants for rule violations. Also, Chapter 5 of the Applicant's Rulebook sets out the Applicant's disciplinary rules and Chapter 7 prescribes the Applicant's dispute resolution procedures.

The Chief Compliance Officer ("CCO") and the Head of Compliance and Oversight (the "CF10") are both appointed by the Board and assist the Applicant in meeting its regulatory obligations, as set out by the CFTC and the FCA, respectively. References by the Applicant to the "Compliance Function" is intended to mean, for CFTC related considerations, the CCO and, for FCA related considerations, the CF10. To the extent that any of the activities concern both the CFTC and FCA, the CCO and the CF10 co-operate to ensure compliance with the respective regulations.

It is the duty of the Compliance Function to enforce the Facility's rules and to assess the quality of its compliance oversight and disciplinary policies and procedures. As noted in this application, the Applicant's market regulation staff, under the direction and direct supervision of the Compliance Function, is responsible for conducting investigations of possible violations of any of the Applicant's rules ("Violations"), preparing written reports with respect to such investigations, furnishing such reports to the Facility's disciplinary panels and conducting the prosecution of any Violations in accordance with Chapter 5 of the Rulebook. The Compliance Function, on an ongoing basis, reviews the performance of staff and, where necessary, establishes procedures for the remediation of noncompliance issues. The Compliance Function (including the CCO and the CF10) reports directly to the Board. The CCO is supervised by the Board's Regulatory Oversight Committee. The Compliance Function is required to meet with the committee at least quarterly and review the Facility's self-regulatory program, including compliance oversight and disciplinary processes. The Regulatory Oversight Committee reviews the performance of the Compliance Function and prepares an annual report to the Board and the CFTC assessing the self-regulatory programs of the Facility, including a description of the program, the expenses of the program, the staffing and structure of the program, a catalog of investigations and disciplinary actions taken during the year, and a review of the performance of the disciplinary panels and the CCO.

### 2.13 **Information Sharing and Oversight Arrangements**

The Applicant has mechanisms in place to enable it to share information and otherwise cooperate with the Commission, self-regulatory organizations, other exchanges, clearing agencies, investor protection funds, and other appropriate regulatory bodies.

It is the Applicant's policy to respond promptly and completely, through the legal and compliance departments, to any proper regulatory inquiry or request for documents. All inquiries and other communications from the Commission will be referred immediately to the Applicant's legal and compliance departments.

Rule 206 of the Rulebook authorizes the Applicant to enter into information-sharing agreements or other arrangements or procedures necessary to allow the Applicant to obtain any necessary information to perform any monitoring of trading and trade processing, provide information to other markets, the CFTC, the FCA, the Québec Autorité des marchés financiers or any other governmental body with jurisdiction over the Applicant upon request and which allow the Applicant to carry out such international information-sharing agreements as may be required. Also, the Applicant may enter into any information-sharing arrangement with any person or body (including the CFTC, the FCA, the Québec Autorité des marchés financiers, the NFA, any selfregulatory organization, any SEF, DCM, market, clearing organization or any Governmental Body). The Applicant shares or will share information with DTCC (as a designated swap repository) and LCH (as clearing agency for cleared trades).

### 2.14 **Systems and Technology**

The Applicant's Facility has appropriate internal controls to ensure completeness, accuracy, integrity and security of information, and, in addition, has sufficient capacity and business continuity plans to enable the exchange to properly carry on its business.

The Applicant has put safeguards and security tools in place to protect the critical data and system components of its Facility. As discussed above, the Applicant outsources its automated trade surveillance capable of detecting potential trade practice and violations of the Applicant's Rulebook to the NFA, while maintaining full responsibility for compliance obligations.

The Applicant captures and retains all audit trail data necessary to detect, investigate, and prevent customer and market abuses. Such data shall be sufficient to reconstruct all trades and trade-related activity within a reasonable period of time and to provide evidence of any violations of the rules of the Applicant. The Applicant has also developed risk monitoring tools and risk controls to prevent and reduce the potential risk of market disruptions, including but not limited to market restrictions that could pause or halt trading under market conditions prescribed by the Applicant.

The Applicant has established a Business Continuity Plan and Disaster Recovery document with respect to the Facility. The plan describes the Applicant's response to and address both small-



- 29 -

scale and wide-scale service disruptions to the Applicant's Facility. The main objectives of the Applicant's Business Continuity Plan and Disaster Recovery document is to enable timely recovery and resumption of the Facility's operation and the resumption of the Applicant's fulfillment of its responsibilities and obligations following any disruptions to Facility operations, including: order processing and trade matching; transmission of matched orders to derivatives clearing organization ("DCO") for clearing; price reporting; market surveillance; and maintenance of a comprehensive audit trail.

The Applicant operates and provides to participants a robust and scalable platform. Standard system monitoring metrics include capacity and performance level alerts. In addition to system level monitoring of capacity and performance of resources, the Applicant also conducts standardized application or platform capacity tests on a regular basis. This ensures the platform is well positioned to provide adequate responsiveness to customers. The data generated from these tests are used to establish present and historical benchmarks to identify performance and/or capacity hot spots or deficiencies. Additional resources are deployed where appropriate to resolve performance or capacity issues outside of the benchmark to bring performance back in line with benchmark expectation.

Please see Section 2.15 with respect to the Applicant's clearing and settlement arrangements.

The Applicant's Facility uses technology that is used for electronic trading platforms operated by affiliates of the Applicant. The Applicant's Facility makes capacity estimates by regularly monitoring its systems usage as well as maintaining constant communications between internal parties whenever new business or possible changes in the market may increase capacity on the systems. The Applicant conducts regular performance and capacity tests in a production test environment which matches production in its size, scope and infrastructure. Testing is described above.

The Applicant has internal policies and controls that govern system access, failures, and errors. Also, the Applicant and/or its service providers periodically conduct risk audits, internal physical security compliance inspections and covert internal and external intrusion tests. Additionally, the Applicant performs cybersecurity vulnerability testing weekly. Such tests are designed to periodically assess the operating effectiveness of security controls as well as to monitor internal compliance with security policies and procedures. External threats such as physical hazards and natural disasters are addressed in the Applicant's Business Continuity Plan and Disaster Recovery document.

The Applicant and/or its service providers review the configuration of its systems as part of its regular control procedures and conducts reviews as needed when issues are identified and resolved through is Information Technology Service Management protocols. Configuration management is the subject of internal audits and is also included in the Applicant's Disaster Recovery tests.

- 30 -

The Applicant reviews and keeps current the development and testing methodology of the Systems pursuant to procedures contained in the Applicant's Compliance Manual, and Business Continuity Plan and Disaster Recovery document. The Applicant's Business Continuity Plan and Disaster Recovery document is designed to allow for the recovery and resumption of operations and the fulfillment of the duties and obligations of the Applicant following a disruption. The Applicant performs periodic tests to verify that the resources outlined in the Business Continuity Plan and Disaster Recovery document are sufficient to ensure continued fulfillment of all duties of the Applicant under FCA regulations, the CEA and CFTC Regulations.

Complete backups are stored in an approved off-site storage facility pursuant to the Applicant's Business Continuity Plan and Disaster Recovery document. This data is retained off-site for an appropriate amount of time (daily, weekly, or monthly), depending on the specific need of the application.

The Applicant provides extensive market integrity controls to ensure fair and efficient markets. The Applicant uses risk monitoring tools and risk controls to prevent and reduce the potential risk of market disruptions, including the following: (i) price outlier detection tool; (ii) pricing change monitoring tool; (iii) trading kill switch; (iv) notional outlier size limitations; (v) authorized trader lists and asset class limitations; (vi) trade rejection capability; and (vii) trade cancellation capability.

### 2.15 **Clearing and Settlement**

A SEF must submit all trades that are required to be cleared to a clearing house for clearing. In the future, upon additional products being added to the Applicant's SEF, the exact of which is not yet known, the Applicant will provide direct connectivity for clearing to LCH.Clearnet Limited, which operates under a recognition order in Québec and is registered as a DCO with the CFTC. The Applicant does not currently require that Québec-based participants become clearing members of a clearing house or rely on another clearing member for clearing because the products traded on the Applicant's SEF are not currently subject to a mandatory clearing requirement.

Although the Applicant does not currently intend to list cleared swaps, it may do so in the future pursuant to CFTC Regulation 40.2. (See Section 1.3 above.) Accordingly, the Applicant has assured itself that LCH.Clearnet Limited has established appropriate risk management policies and procedures, contingency plans, default procedures and internal controls. As noted above, the clearing house is registered as a DCO with the CFTC and regulated in Québec. As a DCO, the clearing house must comply with the DCO Core Principles, including CFTC Regulation 39.13 – Risk management ("CFTC Regulation 39.13"), CFTC Regulation 39.10 - Compliance with rules ("CFTC Regulation 39.10") and CFTC Regulation 39.18 – System safeguards ("CFTC Regulation 39.18").

CFTC Regulation 39.13 mandates the appointment by a DCO of a chief risk officer whose duties include implementing a Board-approved written risk management framework. CFTC Regulation

- 31 -

39.10 mandates the appointment by a DCO of a chief compliance officer ("CCO") whose duties include review of the DCO's written policies and procedures and compliance with each DCO Core Principle, including the risk management framework implemented by the CRO under CFTC Regulation 39.13. The CCO's review of the DCO's policies and procedures is included in an annual compliance report submitted to the CFTC.

CFTC Regulation 39.18(b) mandates the establishment and maintenance of a program of risk analysis and oversight with respect to the DCO's operations and automated systems. CFTC Regulation 39.18(j) further requires that a DCO's automated systems and business continuity and disaster recovery capabilities be tested by objective, independent and qualified professionals on a periodic basis. Service Organization Control 1 and 2 audits that meet the requirements of CFTC Regulation 39.18(j) are conducted annually.

## **ARTICLE 3** POWER OF THE APPLICANT REGARDING COOPERATION

The Applicant confirms that it has the power to co-operate fully with the AMF and selfregulatory organizations in the Province of Québec, and to provide information and documents with respect to its operations that could be reasonably requested by the AMF.

Rule 218 of the Rulebook authorizes the Applicant to enter into information-sharing agreements or other arrangements or procedures necessary to allow the Applicant to obtain any necessary information to perform any monitoring of trading and trade processing, provide information to other markets, the CFTC or any other governmental body with jurisdiction over the Applicant upon request and which allow the Applicant to carry out such international information-sharing agreements as the CFTC may require. Also, the Applicant may enter into any informationsharing arrangement with any person or body (including the CFTC, any self-regulatory organization, any SEF, DCM, market, clearing organization or any Governmental Body). Currently, the Applicant shares information with DTCC (as a designated swap repository) and CME and LCH (as clearing houses).

The Applicant's CCO and General Counsel is responsible for ensuring that the Applicant remains in compliance with all applicable regulatory and legal requirements and responds in a timely manner to all requests for information from regulators and government authorities. The Applicant has a dedicated compliance staff led by its chief regulatory officer, who, in coordination with the Applicant's general counsel, ensures complete and timely responses to requests for information from all regulators with jurisdiction of the Applicant.

## **ARTICLE 4** POWER OF THE FOREIGN REGULATOR IN THE HOME JURISDICTION REGARDING COOPERATION

The CFTC has entered into memorandum of understanding ("MOU") arrangements for cooperative enforcements with foreign regulatory authorities in numerous jurisdictions. The MOUs



- 32 -

typically provide for access to non-public documents and information already in the possession of the regulatory authorities, and often include undertakings to obtain documents and to take testimony of, or statements from, witnesses on behalf of a requesting regulatory authority. The CFTC and the AMF are parties to an MOU that was entered into by the parties on March 25, 2014.

## **ARTICLE 5** CONDITIONS OF COMPLIANCE

If authorization is granted, the Applicant undertakes to provide the AMF with the following information and any other information that may be required by the AMF, notably but not limited to: (i) its annual report and annual financial statements; (ii) any material amendment to the laws or regulations governing its activities; (iii) any amendment to its internal by-laws; (iv) any change respecting its right to operate or the existence of conditions respecting the performance of activities in its home jurisdiction; and (v) notice of any situation that could have an impact on its financial viability or its ability to operate.

Furthermore, the Applicant undertakes to comply with any other applicable Québec law, including An Act respecting the legal publicity of sole proprietorships, partnerships and legal persons (R.S.Q., c. P-45), to maintain its recognition or authorization in its home jurisdiction and to abide by any AMF decision.

7.3.2 Publication		
Aucune information		

# 7.4 AUTRES CONSULTATIONS

Aucune information.

# 7.5 AUTRES DÉCISIONS

Aucune information.